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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, October 19, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
None

Others Present:

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

James G. Mitchell, Ed.D., Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Vice President Wilkerson and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 7:02 p.m. 

5. 
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Existing Litigation


(Subdivision (a) of Section 54956.9)

Name of case: EEOC Charge No. 370-2005-01310 vs. Solano Community College District

(c)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: James M. Mitchell


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(d)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation


Superintendent-President

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at approximately 7:05 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at approximately 7:30 p.m. 

6.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 7:37 p.m.

7.       REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board considered items 5. (a), 5 (b) and 5 (d) in Closed Session and the Board took no action to be reported on these items.  

8.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Dr. Gary Dreibelbis, Speech Professor, distributed copies of the October10 Daily Republic with a front page article regarding public access TV in Fairfield of which Solano College students play a major role with the production of Solano Scene.  Dr. Dreibelbis commended the students for the great job they are doing this semester in TV production.  Dr. Dreibelbis expressed hope that a similar article could also be stimulated in Vallejo since Trustee Ubalde and he also serve on the public access TV Board in Vallejo.  

Board President Honeychurch expressed appreciation to Dr. Dreibelbis for the report on public access TV for all.  

9.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Chris Duran, ASSC President, welcomed Eileen Passanisi from the American Red Cross and presented her with a check from the ASSC for approximately $2,100 to benefit the victims of Hurricane Katrina. ASSC President also thanked all who gave generously and participated in the fundraising efforts, especially Dr. Perfumo, Cosmetology, Drafting Club and the Tutoring Association. 

Dr. Perfumo commended ASSC President Duran and the students for Tsunami Relief and Hurricane Katrina fundraising to help the Red Cross assist victims.  Dr. Perfumo asked ASSC President Duran to convey her appreciation and pride in the ASSC for their humanitarian fundraising efforts.  

On behalf of the American Red Cross, Ms. Passanisi thanked the student body and faculty for their generous donation to the largest and costliest disaster in the American Red Cross 125-year history.  She provided Red Cross literature and reported on the amounts needed to provide assistance, the various areas in which assistance is required, services as well as assistance provided locally and through the local Bay Area Chapter. 

ASSC President Duran reported that:

--a small group of student government leaders will attend the annual leadership California Community College Student Association (CCCSA) conference in San Jose.  

--ASSC started a voter registration table this week to educate students on the propositions, especially focusing on propositions 75 and 76.  

Board President Honeychurch expressed appreciation for the report and the work with the Red Cross.

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that: 

--the campus is “abuzz” with preparations for the Accreditation Team visit next week.

--Senate met and reviewed seven major issues also being dealt with by the state Academic Senate including the recently approved math & English graduation requirements, the System Strategic Plan, the Disciplines List, Transfer & Articulation (CAN + LDTP), the State Chancellor’s Campus Visits, FON & 75:25 ratio, and Statewide Student Governance.  Senate President Kropp also reviewed with the Senators the plenary session packet containing 16 resolutions on a variety of topics and two papers slated for adoption:  “What is the Meaning of a California Community College Degree” and “The Status of Nursing Education in the California Community Colleges” (which Counseling and Nursing senators have been asked to carefully review in preparation for a vote on the matter).  

--the Senate approved payment of stipends for the 2004-05 Distinguished Teaching Award to Bruce Clark and Ron Zak and the establishment of a subcommittee to develop recommendations for a study abroad program for the College.  

--the Senate also discussed the relationship of the Senate to its subcommittees, revisions to the Senate By-laws and senators’ handbook, and creating an environment that honors and empowers the respectful exchange of ideas. In addition, the Senate discussed plans for a campus-wide forum on on-line learning.  
--a journalism scholarship has been established in memory of Don Siegel, former Journalism instructor who passed away recently.   

--a “Meet the Falcons” dinner hosted by Coach John Nagle and Coach Matt Borchert is scheduled for Sunday, October 30, at the Hilton Garden Inn.  

--the Humanities Division is sponsoring the “Solano Faculty Reading Series” at Java California in Dixon.  In September and October, Nils Michaels, Alena Hairston and Andrea Dowdy read.  On November 1, Quentin Duval and Sharyn Stever will read.

Academic Senate President Gail Kropp has been asked to represent the California Community Colleges at the discipline meetings for the California State University Lower Division Transfer Patterns Project meeting November 18 and 19 as the community college discipline expert for German.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services, updated the Board on the October 12 SGC meeting where Vice President Wilkerson was a guest.  The next SGC meeting on October 26 will be a retreat to review shared governance roles and responsibilities.  Dr. Perfumo reported that VP Fisher and she attended the Key Communicators Conference concerning outreach to students in Fairfield-Suisun.

(d)
Superintendent

Dr. Perfumo introduced, thanked and welcomed Dovie Edwards, newest addition to the Kitchell team, for the first three-fold brochure on Measure G.  Each Board member was provided with a stack of brochures to use in the communities that they represent.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that:  

--Solano College will be well represented at the Community College League of California conference held November 17-19.  Alena Hairston and Dr. Karen McCord have been accepted to present at the African Americans for California Community College Partner Conference on Saturday, November 19, 9:45–10:45 a.m. Also, Solano College’s Steel Drum Band will be playing at the opening reception.  In addition, we will have a booth for recruitment, and some SCC Board members and Dr. Perfumo will attend the conference.  

--the Speech and Debate Team won the Santa Rosa Jr. College Invitational Speech Tournament.  Dr. Perfumo extended congratulations to all of the students and faculty coaches.  

--Darla Williams, the new full-time Women’s Volleyball Coach, is off to a phenomenal season. The team has been featured prominently in the Daily Republic with their successes thus far.

--students of the Beginning Newswriting class were in the audience.  Dr. Perfumo asked the students to stand and be recognized as she welcomed them to the meeting and acknowledged their class participation.  

--Board members and employees received a schedule indicating the key times and meetings for the accreditation site visit as well as a brief synopsis about each team member.  A memo from Dr. Perfumo was provided to Board members outlining the important dates, times and locations of accreditation events, Hall of Fame Banquet and the Sister City dinner at the Yin Ranch. 

--copies of the Senate minutes were provided for Board members.  It was noted that Academic Senate President Gail Kropp is also working hard to update the website with the most recent Senate minutes.  

--on October 13, she participated with the Executive Board of the Solano Economic Development Corporation during their in-depth strategic planning retreat and refocus on marketing Solano County.  A key component has to do with attracting new businesses and the quality of education in the county.  Dr. Perfumo will ask Nancy Hopkins to assist her in the College portion of the marketing effort.  

--in response to Trustee McCaffrey’s question at a previous Board meeting, the amount of the new nursing grant is $6,006,000 over a five-year period and is shared with Napa Valley College (NVC).  A Project Coordinator will be hired by NVC and will handle administrative details.  Dr. Perfumo will keep the Board informed as more definitive information becomes available.  

--SCC has submitted a joint biotechnology grant application with UC Davis to the National Science Foundation which would provide funding for state-of-the-art equipment for biotechnology and additional support staffing.  

--a proposal for the Insurance Certificate Training Program Grant has been submitted to the Chancellor’s Office through the Business Division.  Dr. Perfumo indicated that she was delighted with the work staff are doing to offset the shortage in state funding. 

Dr. Perfumo and Board President Honeychurch presented a certificate to Shawn Bee to recognize him for being selected to receive Senator Chesbro’s annual scholarship.  Dr. Perfumo gave background on Shawn’s accomplishments including 2005-06 ASSC Legislative Advocate, and his participation in student organizations on campus, i.e., President of Asian-Pacific Islander Club, Performing Arts Club, a member of the Democratic Club, Gay/Straight Alliance and Black Student Union.  Shawn hopes to pursue a career in law and will transfer to San Diego State University next year.  Mr. Bee expressed appreciation to Counseling and to the faculty and staff for their support.

· Trustee Willie McKnight – Wall of Tolerance

Dr. Perfumo announced that Trustee Willie McKnight will be honored by his name being placed on the Wall of Tolerance in Montgomery, Alabama, along with the founding members of the National Campaign for Tolerance. The Wall of Tolerance will honor those who have taken a stand to support the struggle for tolerance and justice.  Dr. Perfumo read a passage from a book by Belle Hooks entitled Teaching to Transgress—Education as the Practice of Freedom as the passage embodies this wonderful recognition of Trustee McKnight’s life and efforts.  

As a tribute  to Trustee McKnight, Board President Honeychurch presented Trustee McKnight with a plaque which read:  

In recognition of your contributions in helping make our nation a place where people of all races, religions, backgrounds, classes and lifestyles live in acceptance, peace and harmony.  It is with pride that the name of Willie V. McKnight will be placed on the National Wall of Tolerance in Montgomery, Alabama, to be dedicated on October 23, 2005, in remembrance of the day 50 years ago when Rosa Parks refused to give up her seat on a bus and thus launched the Civil Rights Movement.

Board President Honeychurch congratulated Trustee McKnight on this national recognition and stated that no one deserves it more than him.  

Also, in honor of Trustee McKnight, a permanent plaque will be placed in the Board Room.    The Governing Board and audience expressed their appreciation to Trustee McKnight with a standing ovation.  Members of Trustee McKnight’s family, fraternity and church were present in the audience to see him being recognized and admired.  A cake congratulating Trustee McKnight was also served to the Board and audience.  

Trustee McKnight expressed appreciation to his wife, children, grandchildren as well as members of his fraternity and church for attending.  Trustee McKnight stated that he had the same situation occur to him on a bus in Memphis, Tennessee in 1943, as well as other similar encounters.  Trustee McKnight expressed appreciation for the recognition.

· Bond Update

Scott Colt, Program Manager for Kitchell CEM, answered questions from Board members and showed photographs of Measure G work currently being done on campus (Building 1500, 1800B, restroom facility, new entry marquees and new trash cans).  Vice President Wilkerson referred to adjustments made to additional revenue a couple meetings ago and asked if the total projected expenditures are new money that we plan to spend and whether the new number was included.  Scott Colt stated that all of the budgets and current costs are being reviewed and an updated spreadsheet will be provided at the next meeting.  Dr. Perfumo stated that a day is set aside within a week to go over all of the financials related to Measure G projects and then on November 14, a meeting at 4:00 p.m., with the Board’s Audit Committee (Chair Jerry Wilkerson, Trustee Keith and Trustee Claffey) is planned.  

Mr. Colt called the Board’s attention to the item on the Board agenda regarding the selection of design consultants for the Measure G sports facility project.  He reported that people will be moved back into Building 1500 at the beginning of spring 2006.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that at the next Steering Committee meeting, discussion will be held on town hall meetings to update the community starting in Vallejo, moving to Fairfield and then to Vacaville.  Mr. Colt indicated that the Measure G brochure will be updated at least once every term, will be posted on the District website and also sent out as a mailer.  Every employee will receive a copy of the brochure as well.  Trustee Claffey requested that a copy of the update be sent to all of the newspapers as well.  

10.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of October 5, 2005

Human Resources

(b)
Employment – 2005-06: Gratuitous Service

Administrative and Business Services

(c) 
Warrant List
(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 05/06-15

(e)
Authorization to Hire Independent Contractor for Facility and Bond Project Services

Academic Affairs
(f)
California Early Childhood Mentor Program Letter of Agreement Appropriation/Grant No. 93:575

(g)
2005-06 Local Agreement for Child Development Training Consortium Agreement No. 05-2502

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed with the majority vote.  Trustee McCaffrey voted “no” on the motion.  

11.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda.

12.
RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire—Deni Harding and Richard T. Harding

Kathy Rosengren, Dean of Humanities, spoke on behalf of Professor Deni Harding and Dr. Ella Tolliver, former Dean of Counseling/Guidance and DSPs, spoke on behalf of Professor Richard T. Harding.  Dean Rosengren expounded upon Ms. Harding’s academic preparation, committee work, contributions to the College primarily through the College Readiness Program and English as a Second Language (ESL) and her strong commitment to literacy and enriching the lives of students.  With the help of Jane Berger, the ESL program has grown to nine courses (six of which are transferable) plus an ESL Listening Lab.  Ms. Harding was honored as the Distinguished Faculty for 1997-98.  

Dr. Ella Tolliver delivered an impressive presentation on Ted Harding’s employment at the College since 1986, the service he has provided in Counseling and Adaptive Computer Technology instruction, committee work, co-authoring of DSP Handbooks, service as campus-wide ADA Compliance Officer as well as remarks from the DSP Division team.  Mr. Harding also collaborated with Ron Nelson to write a grant which was awarded in the amount of $100,000 for start-up costs for staff and computer hardware and software for Assistive Computer Technology classes.  Mr. Harding was the second recipient of the Solano College Living the Dream Award presented in January, 2005 at the annual Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Celebration.  Mr. Harding plans to write a book, conduct workshops/seminars and continue to teach part-time for Solano Community College.  

Ms. Harding invited Board members to visit the ESL Lab.  Both Deni and Ted Harding expressed appreciation to the Board for the opportunity to work at Solano College. On behalf of the Governing Board, Board President Honeychurch expressed appreciation to both Deni and Ted Harding for all of their years of service to the District and their many, valuable contributions.  

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Keith for acceptance of Deni Harding’s and Richard T. Harding’s retirements effective May 24, 2005. The motion passed unanimously.

Trustee Claffey left at approximately this time. 

13.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Solano Community College Institutional Goals for 2006-07. 
Vice President Gerry Fisher presented this item and clarified goal 6 by indicating that it includes such things as grant applications, business/education partnerships, donations and volunteers.  He also distributed copies of the Strategic Plan Vision, Mission, Values and Directions to Board members and reviewed the core values. 

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Wilkerson for approval of Solano Community College Institutional Goals for 2006-07.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Administrative and Business Services

(b)
Selection of Qualified Sports Facility Design Consultants for Measure G

Scott Colt advised the Board that all 17 of the firms that expressed interest in this project recommended that the District undergo a master planning exercise.  The Selection Committee recommended that the following firms be placed in the pool of Sports Facility Design Consultants:  CMX Sports Engineers, TLCD Architecture and Beals Alliance.   

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Wilkerson for approval to place sports facility design consultants into a pool of pre-qualified consultants. The motion passed unanimously. 

14.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
College Budget Forums Presentation

John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative and Business Services, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the principal budget issues facing the District as provided at recent college-wide budget forums.  He mentioned the severe budget cuts that had to be made a couple of years ago due to the State budget shortage and indicated that some restoration began in 2004-05 and continues in 2005-06.  Additional faculty have been added to meet the full-time faculty obligation number mandated by the State.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson reviewed information on the percentage increase in the General Fund resources in contrast with the percentage increase in health benefit costs for a four-year period.  He stated that as the 2004-05 books are closed during the coming week, more definitive cost of operations information will be known and will also show how the District can meet the funding needs of the current year.  

Vice President Hendrickson informed the Board of State budget information including enrollment growth of 3 percent, a COLA increase of 4.23 percent, partial restoration of the Partnership for Excellence Program and second installment of equalization money; however, the second level of funding requested by the Board of Governors was ignored in the legislative process.  Vice President Hendrickson stated that we are looking at a year of approximately a $2.1 million deficit.  He stated that in addition to the 5 percent required reserve, the District will not be able to sustain a budget with the current trends past 2006-07.  Vice President Hendrickson pointed out that the Board and staff have done their very best during very difficult financial times.  He emphasized the need to do careful planning this year since our future requires that we get a grip on our expenditure patterns because the funds we have available that are uncommitted will not sustain this level of deficit spending for very long.  Items of particular concern are:  funding for institutional priorities, additional institutional support staff, rapid increase in retired and regular employee health benefits, implementation of the integrated student and financial computer system and work toward enrollment growth.  

Vice President Hendrickson expressed appreciation to Theresa Tena and staff for the detailed information they provided.  

In response to an inquiry by Vice President Wilkerson, Interim Vice President Hendrickson will provide a report on enrollment and baseline operational staffing costs for the Vacaville and Vallejo centers.

Vice President Hendrickson clarified that he is not recommending that the Board take action today to reduce staffing or significantly cut costs; however, he stated that we need to recognize what the near future will look like and use this time to plan on how we are going to constrain ongoing costs so they stay relatively equal to the new revenues that come in the form of COLA and growth.  

Dr. Perfumo also informed the Board that at the next meeting in November, vice presidents Jones and Fisher will make a presentation to the Board on the enrollment growth and retention plan to reach a 4.5 percent growth figure as opposed to 1.5 percent growth.  

15.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

16. ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Ubalde highly recommended “Beauty and the Beast” to all as he and his wife recently attended Solano’s production.  

Trustee Ubalde also reported that he attended two Ethnic Studies presentations—Cultura Latina presentation by Professor Jerry Lamb and another excellent presentation entitled, “Day of the Dead.” 

Trustee Ubalde also attended the ceremony with Senator Chesbro to award a scholarship to Shawn Bee as well as the following ASSC meeting.  Trustee Ubalde stated that he was truly impressed with the leadership of ASSC.  He also had lunch and visited students in the cafeteria where students expressed their appreciation and support of the faculty.  

Board President Honeychurch indicated that he, too, attended “Beauty and the Beast” which he described as professional, very well done and expressed pride in our Theater program.  

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 9:35 p.m. 

17.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

(b)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Existing Litigation


(Subdivision (a) of Section 54956.9)

Name of case: EEOC Charge No. 370-2005-01310 vs. Solano Community College District

(c)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: James M. Mitchell


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(d)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation


Superintendent-President

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 9:37 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 10:03 p.m. 

18. 
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 10:04 p.m. 

19.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board discussed negotiations in Closed Session; no action was taken.  

20.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:05 p.m.
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___________________________________APPROVED_______________________________
DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D.
                               PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D.                                                        PRESIDENT                                                                      SECRETARY  

